HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of held on Tuesday 5th March 2013
Present:  Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs L Brookes, Mrs J Jones, A. Cupper, G. Howard, A. Jones, D Southall, H. J. Webb, District Cllr N. Dowty.

In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk) and 10 members of the public/parish.
1.   Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllr A Bishop and County Councillor M. Broomfield.
2. Declarations of Interest: Cllr A Cupper declared an interest in Agenda Item 12 (re Football Club) and Cllr R. Kirby in Agenda Item 13 (re Dog Show).  
3.
The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    

4.
Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 5 February 2013 were approved.   

5.  Progress Reports: 
a)  Police Report:  PC Tony Carter gave an update regarding incidents in Hartlebury parish during January and February. This included 2 daytime house burglaries, which are under investigation by WM specialist team, and 10 other instances of garage, vehicle, shed, and oil thefts. He stressed that although this sounded a lot, the parish is spread over a large area. Some connected arrests have been made in the W. Midlands. Alarms are available for both shed locks and oil tanks.  PC Carter talked at length about speeding issues brought to his attention by the Parish Council.  Responsibility for speed enforcement is now with the Safer Roads Partnership. If he has from the SRP, he will undertake speed checks in the areas identified by the PC. Concerns relating to speeding along Rectory Lane past the Primary School were discussed.  PC Carter explained the law relating to speed checks and the monitoring restrictions in this location due to the present signage. Clerk to write to Roy Fullee at WCC Highways re: moving the present 30mph sign 300 yards toward ‘Black Bridge/A449 to enable compliance with risk assessment criteria and speed enforcement measures to take place. Clerk will also investigate obtaining speed enforcement signs from the Safer Roads Partnership.
b)  Clerk’s report:  This was read and noted, with the following additional points: Environment Agency – ‘Drop In’ Sessions Feedback on these sessions has been provided and circulated. Community Payback work: An approach was received from Stan Reeves, Projects Officer, W. Mercia Probation Trust offering to take on projects which might be too much for our Lengthsman. Councillors were asked to identify any suitable work for CP workers now (or in future), which does not involve risk to offenders.
c)  District Councillor’s report:  Cllr Dowty advised he is now nearly at the end of his second year. He continues to pursue issues affecting Hartlebury Parish rigorously.  Air Quality Monitoring in Hartlebury Another e-mail has been sent to the officer concerned suggesting that if the monitoring cannot be done by Wychavon DC or via the Environment Agency, that Mercia Waste should be asked to pay for it. He pointed out that at their ‘drop in’ sessions, the EA had handed out leaflets advising that nuisances, e.g. smells/emissions, etc, are notified to WCC Regulatory Services. WDC Budget - As Eric Pickles has reduced government grants to councils, it is likely that WDC will be affected. Council Tax has been frozen for this year and some car parking charges have been reduced. ‘Looking Local’ App -  for the iPhone, iPad and iPod Touch - has been launched (details on WDC website). Useful for reporting issues such as fly-tipping, abandoned vehicles, etc as it pinpoints the location via GPS facility and allows users to quickly report issues on the go. Broadband - Hartlebury businesses have responded well to the broadband survey, but more residential responses are needed to press home the case for faster Broadband in Hartlebury parish. Clerk to put information on the Council website and in the Parish Magazine.  
d)  County Councillor’s report:  None.  However, prior to his current absence, Cllr Broomfield had advised that there was no significant movement with the incinerator.  Other matters in hand will be reported at the next meeting.
e) Parish Hall Management Committee A report from the Chairman of the PHMC was read out to the meeting. Bookings secretary, Wendy Gwilliam, has played a major part in this upsurge of activity. There has been a booking via the website. Cllr Dowty suggested the PHMC may consider, in the future, provision of broadband access in the Hall and a big screen, e.g. for shows, etc as this would also improve bookings.  
6.
Finance a) Payments totalling £1246.30 were approved. b)  Cllrs approved a £2 flat rate increase in allotment rent with effect from 1st April, 2013, due to increased ground rent proposal from Smiths Gore.  The Clerk will notify allotment-holders and arrange for payments to be made for 2013/14.  All available allotments are let.  One person remains on the waiting list. 
7.  Parish Plan: The Chairman reported on the last Steering Group meeting.  A meeting has been arranged for 6th March with Andy Ford, WDC, to gain information on best practice Parish Plan procedures and processes.  A questionnaire is being devised which will go out to each household in the parish during April/May and volunteers will be sought to help with delivery.  
8.  Incinerator: a) Environment Agency – ‘Drop In’Sessions   Discussion took place regarding the recent ‘drop in’ sessions. While it has been useful to get face-to-face answers, worries still remain  regarding the actual level and frequency of EA monitoring, as well as concerns regarding the use to which bottom ash will be put to.  A relevant article presented to the EA by Cllr Kirby was not, he felt, given due consideration and alternative methods of dealing with waste which are proving successful/cheaper in other countries seem to be deemed by the EA as ‘unproven technology’.  Cllr Brookes said she is trying to get hold of a copy of the Zac Goldsmith ‘Trashed’ film.  In view of the short time span, Cllrs Brookes and A Jones urged that action be taken by the PC to seek getting some answers from the County Council and other agencies. Agreed - small number of Cllrs to meet to draft letters concentrating on key issues, in particular, finance. Draft letters to be circulated to all Cllrs for approval/amendment before next PC meeting. 
9.  Old Worcester Road development:  Cllr A Jones gave thanks to Phil Roper for speaking at the WDC Planning Committee. He reported that little attention appeared to be given to what was said and WCC Highways representatives supported the application despite not, in his opinion, having full information.
10. Parish Council Website: The website is being re-designed and a village calendar showing ‘what’s on’ each month will be included. 

11. Q.E II Challenge:  Clerk explained the legal implications regarding the proposed Village Green Trust. Draft Deed will be circulated to all Cllrs for their scrutiny, prior to submission.
12. Hartlebury Tennis Club & Football Club a) Cllr Howard raised questions relating to the basis of the agreements with the Tennis Club and Village Hall.  He handed a letter to Cllr Webb, PHMC member. Cllr Stocker pointed out that the Village Hall is a charitable trust. b) The Clerk reported that County Cllr Broomfield is progressing a donation to the Football Club from his personal allowance.
13. Friends of Hartlebury Details of a proposed Companion Dog Show to be held on Sunday 30th June on the Village Green were discussed and approved by majority decision. The Show will be covered by Kennel Club insurance and funds will go to ‘Friends of Hartlebury’.
14. Biffa/Wienerberger Liaison Meeting This item was deferred to the next meeting.
Correspondence: Details, as circulated were noted.
Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda 
· Pavement running along Rectory Lane from the A449 is very muddy and needs clearing.  Clerk to report to WCC Hub for Highways action.
· Walton Road needs repair.
· Lincomb Lane still has water pouring down it from the GPO box.
· Cllr Dowty offered to progress Highways issues at the WCC Highways forum – Clerk to liaise
· Cllr A Jones proposes to write to WCC Highways regarding the Old Worcester Road 
· The Chairman proposed the Council should discuss moves toward becoming ‘paperless’ at April mtg.
Date of Next Meetings: 
Parish Plan (with A. Ford)
–   Wednesday 6 March at 7 pm (V.Hall) 
Parish Website                          –   Thursday  7 March at 7.30pm. (2 Station Road)
Parish Council & Planning     –   Tuesday   2 April at 7pm (V.Hall)
The meeting closed at 10.00 pm

Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………

NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Incinerator A resident reported that County Councillor Ken Pollock, WCC Overview & Scrutiny Committee Chairman, was still waiting for details of alternatives to be put forward by County Councillor Maurice Broomfield. (Not resolved as Cllr Broomfield presently on annual leave)
OWR development  A resident queried why housing bonus monies had been allocated to Droitwich and not Hartlebury.  The Chairman explained the difference between s.106 money and New Homes Bonus and that HPC is now working on a Parish Plan which will include talking to residents and local Clubs to see what the community would want these allocated separate monies to be spent on. Mr Maughan said he will liaise directly with Jem Teal, Community Development Officer, WDC.
Speeding A resident expressed his deep concern regarding ongoing speeding in the village, particularly on the Old Worcester Road.  The number of cars using this road is likely to increase considerably once the new housing development is completed.  

Mercia Waste contract A resident read extracts from documents relating to the fact that there was no mention of incineration in the original WCC waste contract with Mercia.  
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